
Fitch Affirms Idaho Housing & Finance Assoc 2009 
Indenture Class I & II Bonds; Outlook Stable

Fitch Ratings-New York-20 April 2017: Fitch Ratings has affirmed the 
following ratings for Idaho Housing and Finance Association's (IHFA) single-
family mortgage bonds (2009 Indenture):

--$21.5 million class I bonds, series 2009C and 2010A at 'AAA';
--$4.9 million class II bonds, series 2009C and 2010A at 'AA'.

The Rating Outlook is Stable.

SECURITY 

The single-family mortgage bonds were issued under a master indenture that 
pledges revenues, investment earnings, reserves, and other trust funds to 
secure the bonds. The assets and revenues of the trust estate secure the 
class I and II bonds on a senior basis to the class III bonds which are also 
backed by the general obligation (GO) pledge of the issuer's assets (rated 
'A+'/Stable Outlook). 

KEY RATING DRIVERS

SUFFICIENT ASSET PARITY LEVELS: Affirmation of the 'AAA' rating on the 
class I bonds and the 'AA' rating on the class II bonds reflects the program 
strong asset parity levels of 140.3% and 114.2%, respectively.

STRONG INDENTURE PROVISIONS: The supplemental indentures provide 
for strong asset parity requirements of 111.5% for the class I bonds and 
102% for the class II bonds. 

HIGHLY-INSURED LOAN PORTFOLIO: As of Dec. 31, 2016, the underlying 
loan portfolio was insured by the following providers: FHA (72.7%), VA 



(4.7%), and RD (22.2%) while the remaining 0.4% is uninsured. 

IMPROVED ASSET COMPOSITION: Following bond calls in January 2017, 
the program's asset composition has improved to 90% mortgage loans and 
10% investments, which should eliminate the negative arbitrage between the 
assets and bonds and improve program profitability. 

RATING SENSITIVITIES

INABILITY TO MAINTAIN ASSET PARITY LEVELS: Any failure to maintain 
the asset parity requirements on the class I and II bonds would put negative 
pressure on the ratings.

CREDIT PROFILE

The affirmation of the class I and II bonds reflects the credit quality of the 
underlying collateral, the credit enhancement afforded by the debt 
subordination structure, and current asset parity ratios. Additionally, the class 
I and II bonds have minimum indenture asset requirements of 111.5% and 
102%, respectively, directing revenues to be used to call bonds of that class 
prior to paying debt service of the next junior class. 

Following a cash infusion of funds by IHFA and subsequent calling of class I 
bonds in January 2017, asset parity ratios on the class I and II bonds remain 
sufficient to support their current rating levels. As of Jan. 4, 2017, asset parity 
ratios on the class I and II bonds were 140% and 114%, respectively. As of 
Dec. 31, 2016, the loan portfolio had a delinquency (60+ days) rate of 6.5%. 
Concerns over loan losses are mitigated by the insurance on the loan 
portfolio which is currently 72.7% FHA-insured, 22.2% RD-insured, and 4.7% 
VA-insured. 

Credit concerns for the program have been its negative net position and weak 
profitability ratios. As of fiscal 2016, the program had a negative net position 
of $859,000 and a net interest spread of negative 48%. This weak 
performance was primarily attributed to the program's asset composition 
which was 35% cash and investments and 65% mortgage loans as of Dec. 
31, 2016. As mortgages prepaid, proceeds were reinvested in highly-rated, 



low interest-yielding instruments which resulted in negative arbitrage within 
the program over the last three fiscal years. However, following bond calls in 
January 2017, the program's asset composition has improved, which should 
help improve program profitability moving forward. As of Jan. 4, 2017, the 
program's asset composition was 90% mortgage loans and 10% cash and 
investments. 
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Copyright © 2017 by Fitch Ratings, Inc., Fitch Ratings Ltd. and its 
subsidiaries. 33 Whitehall Street, NY, NY 10004. Telephone: 1-800-753-
4824, (212) 908-0500. Fax: (212) 480-4435. Reproduction or retransmission 
in whole or in part is prohibited except by permission. All rights reserved. In 
issuing and maintaining its ratings and in making other reports (including 
forecast information), Fitch relies on factual information it receives from 



issuers and underwriters and from other sources Fitch believes to be 
credible. Fitch conducts a reasonable investigation of the factual information 
relied upon by it in accordance with its ratings methodology, and obtains 
reasonable verification of that information from independent sources, to the 
extent such sources are available for a given security or in a given 
jurisdiction. The manner of Fitch’s factual investigation and the scope of the 
third-party verification it obtains will vary depending on the nature of the rated 
security and its issuer, the requirements and practices in the jurisdiction in 
which the rated security is offered and sold and/or the issuer is located, the 
availability and nature of relevant public information, access to the 
management of the issuer and its advisers, the availability of pre-existing 
third-party verifications such as audit reports, agreed-upon procedures 
letters, appraisals, actuarial reports, engineering reports, legal opinions and 
other reports provided by third parties, the availability of independent and 
competent third- party verification sources with respect to the particular 
security or in the particular jurisdiction of the issuer, and a variety of other 
factors. Users of Fitch’s ratings and reports should understand that neither an 
enhanced factual investigation nor any third-party verification can ensure that 
all of the information Fitch relies on in connection with a rating or a report will 
be accurate and complete. Ultimately, the issuer and its advisers are 
responsible for the accuracy of the information they provide to Fitch and to 
the market in offering documents and other reports. In issuing its ratings and 
its reports, Fitch must rely on the work of experts, including independent 
auditors with respect to financial statements and attorneys with respect to 
legal and tax matters. Further, ratings and forecasts of financial and other 
information are inherently forward-looking and embody assumptions and 
predictions about future events that by their nature cannot be verified as 
facts. As a result, despite any verification of current facts, ratings and 
forecasts can be affected by future events or conditions that were not 
anticipated at the time a rating or forecast was issued or affirmed. 
The information in this report is provided “as is” without any representation or 
warranty of any kind, and Fitch does not represent or warrant that the report 
or any of its contents will meet any of the requirements of a recipient of the 
report. A Fitch rating is an opinion as to the creditworthiness of a security. 
This opinion and reports made by Fitch are based on established criteria and 
methodologies that Fitch is continuously evaluating and updating. Therefore, 
ratings and reports are the collective work product of Fitch and no individual, 



or group of individuals, is solely responsible for a rating or a report. The rating 
does not address the risk of loss due to risks other than credit risk, unless 
such risk is specifically mentioned. Fitch is not engaged in the offer or sale of 
any security. All Fitch reports have shared authorship. Individuals identified in 
a Fitch report were involved in, but are not solely responsible for, the opinions 
stated therein. The individuals are named for contact purposes only. A report 
providing a Fitch rating is neither a prospectus nor a substitute for the 
information assembled, verified and presented to investors by the issuer and 
its agents in connection with the sale of the securities. Ratings may be 
changed or withdrawn at any time for any reason in the sole discretion of 
Fitch. Fitch does not provide investment advice of any sort. Ratings are not a 
recommendation to buy, sell, or hold any security. Ratings do not comment 
on the adequacy of market price, the suitability of any security for a particular 
investor, or the tax-exempt nature or taxability of payments made in respect 
to any security. Fitch receives fees from issuers, insurers, guarantors, other 
obligors, and underwriters for rating securities. Such fees generally vary from 
US$1,000 to US$750,000 (or the applicable currency equivalent) per issue. In 
certain cases, Fitch will rate all or a number of issues issued by a particular 
issuer, or insured or guaranteed by a particular insurer or guarantor, for a 
single annual fee. Such fees are expected to vary from US$10,000 to 
US$1,500,000 (or the applicable currency equivalent). The assignment, 
publication, or dissemination of a rating by Fitch shall not constitute a consent 
by Fitch to use its name as an expert in connection with any registration 
statement filed under the United States securities laws, the Financial 
Services and Markets Act of 2000 of the United Kingdom, or the securities 
laws of any particular jurisdiction. Due to the relative efficiency of electronic 
publishing and distribution, Fitch research may be available to electronic 
subscribers up to three days earlier than to print subscribers. 
For Australia, New Zealand, Taiwan and South Korea only: Fitch Australia 
Pty Ltd holds an Australian financial services license (AFS license no. 
337123) which authorizes it to provide credit ratings to wholesale clients only. 
Credit ratings information published by Fitch is not intended to be used by 
persons who are retail clients within the meaning of the Corporations Act 
2001 

Solicitation Status



Fitch Ratings was paid to determine each credit rating announced in this 
Rating Action Commentary (RAC) by the obligatory being rated or the issuer, 
underwriter, depositor, or sponsor of the security or money market instrument 
being rated, except for the following:

Endorsement Policy - Fitch's approach to ratings endorsement so that 
ratings produced outside the EU may be used by regulated entities within the 
EU for regulatory purposes, pursuant to the terms of the EU Regulation with 
respect to credit rating agencies, can be found on the EU Regulatory 
Disclosures (https://www.fitchratings.com/regulatory) page. The endorsement 
status of all International ratings is provided within the entity summary page 
for each rated entity and in the transaction detail pages for all structured 
finance transactions on the Fitch website. These disclosures are updated on 
a daily basis.


